
MINUTES OF BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS
MILLARD COUNTY THE 10th DAY OF JULY  2006

AT THE COURTHOUSE, FILLMORE, UTAH

PRESENT: Kathy Y. Walker . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . Chairman
Daron P. Smith.. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  Commissioner
John C. Cooper. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . Commissioner

LeRay Jackson . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . County Attorney
Norma Brunson . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . County Clerk
Janice Robins. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  Deputy County Clerk

ALSO PRESENT: Dean Draper, Logan Smith, Jan Jackson, Parker Smith, Ryan Petersen,
Nathan Evans, Jace Johnson, Jordan Young, Aaron Porter, Casey Jackson, Jonathan Fitch,
Francis Wemple, Lucas Porter and Derek Anderson

PURSUANT TO AN AGENDA WHICH HERETOFORE HAD BEEN PROVIDED TO 
each member of the governing body, the local news and located on the front and back doors of the
County Courthouse as required by law the following proceedings were had.

COORDINATION SESSION

The Commissioners scheduled events for the months of July and August 2006.

PUBLIC WAS WELCOMED

The meeting began at 10:00 a.m. after a brief welcome by Commissioner Walker to the
public and Commission members.

OPENING STATEMENTS

Commissioner Walker  asked if anyone had an opening statement to give?     Parker Smith
gave the Boy Scout Oath.   Lucas Porter said the invocation.  The  Sutherland Boy Scout Troop #153
presented the flag and lead the group in saying the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.

FOLLOW UP ACTION ITEMS FROM MINUTES OF JULY 3,  2006 

There were none.

APPROVAL OF THE AMENDED MINUTES OF JULY 3,  2006

Commissioner Smith made a motion to approve the amended minutes of July 3, 2006.
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Commissioner Cooper SECONDED the motion.   The voting was unanimous and the motion
carried.

AUDITORS REPORT

Chief Deputy Auditor Bonnie Gehre  gave the Commissioners various invoices to review and
approve for payment through the Auditor’s Office.

Chief Deputy Auditor Gehre  gave the Commissioners the Check Edit Report of July 7, 2006 
 to review and sign.   The Over Time Report of July 7, 2006  was given to the Commissioners for
review.

The Commissioners and Chief Deputy Auditor Bonnie Gehre set a date for the quarterly
financial meeting to be held on July 17, 2006 at 9:00 a.m..

September 7, 2006 was the date set for the Board of Equalization in Delta from10:00 to noon
and in  Fillmore from 2:00 to 5:00 p.m. 

Attorney Jackson announced a safety meeting will be held July 17, 2006 at 1:30 p.m..

Commissioner Walker said a request had came in to waive the standby ambulance fees,
amounting to $238.88, for the Millard County Fair.  The Commissioners signed the waiver. 

DISCUSSIONS FROM EACH COMMISSIONER, COUNTY ATTORNEY, AND ELECTED
OFFICIALS, AND SECRETARY

Commissioner Smith and Commissioner Walker  enjoyed and participated in the July 4th

celebration in Delta.  Events included a parade with Sherm Tolbert and Margie Callister as the Grand
Marshals, a patriotic program in park, a military fly over, a demolition derby and fireworks. 
Compliments and thanks were given to Delta City and the Hinckley Lions Club for a great
celebration.

Commissioner Smith reported the  Millard County Road Department held their safety
meeting this morning.  The road department had been repairing some roads out west that were
washed out during the recent rains. 

Commissioner Cooper participated in the July 4  celebration in Fillmore.  He and his son Kipth

rode in the parade along side Phillip G. Robison who was riding horse back in the parade for the 
53rd consecutive year.  Grand Marshals of the parade were Knox and Judy Huntsman. The parade
honored returned members of the Triple Duece Utah National Guard unit and there were twelve
more entries than last year’s parade.   A very large crowd was to the activities in the park.

Commissioner Cooper participated in a tele-conference call with the Central Utah Public
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Health Department.  The board  approved  the low interest financing of building an addition on the
CUPHD building to gain more space.    

On July 7, 2006, Commissioner Walker, Commissioner Cooper and Treasurer John Hansen
participated in the canvass of the Republican Primary Election held June 27, 2006.

Commissioner Walker participated in the July 4  celebration in Delta.th

On July 6, 2006, Fillmore City Mayor David Christensen and Commissioner Walker 
conducted interviews for an employee at the North Park in Fillmore.    Charley Christensen awarded
the position. 

Commissioner Walker reported that Miss Millard  Kristy Peterson participated in the Miss
Utah Pageant and  represented Millard County very well.

Millard County Attorney LeRay Jackson informed the Commissioners that Chief Deputy
County Attorney Brent Berkley will be taking a job with the Attorney General’s Office in Salt Lake
City.  His last day in Millard County will be July 19, 2006.

Attorney Jackson said that he has a commitment to reduce his staff to one full time attorney 
and a half time attorney.   In an effort to make a smooth transition, Attorney Jackson  will talk to
both candidates and set something up that will be to their liking under that structure.  

Deputy Clerk Janice Robins excused Clerk Norma Brunson and presented copies of the
official canvass of the primary election for Commissioners’ approval.

Commissioner Cooper made a motion to approve the canvass of the Republican Primary
Election held June 27, 2006.

Commissioner Walker stepped from the chair and SECONDED.   The voting was unanimous
and the motion carried.   The official canvass will be attached to the Millard County Commission
Minutes.

OTHER BUSINESS

Millard County Recorder Connie Hansen received word from Dennis Goreman that the 
federal funds used by counties for  section corner work  and  automation of the GIS information has
been cut.  She requested that letters be sent to Senator Bennett by the  Millard County
Commissioners, Adam Britt, GIS Specialist, the Millard County  CERT commanders,  Sheriff Office
and the Millard County Fire District stating how important this money is to the county.  There are
twenty four  counties that use these matching funds.  Commissioner Walker will have Sheryl Dekker
write their letter,  Commissioner Smith will contact the CERT commanders to write a letter and 
Commissioner Cooper will call Brad Shaffer to make sure he is aware of the situation and seek his
help. 
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DISCUSSION WITH JAMES SLAVENS ON THE PUBLIC DEFENDER CONTRACT

James Slavens came to visit with the Commissioners about some consideration on the public
defender contract.    He said that there are some important things to clarify.

The prosecutors budget for 2005 was $585,598.00 and it pays for supplies, insurance,
professional fees, salaries and benefits.  About seventy-five percent of the cases filed in the
prosecutors office   come to his office.  His budget pays for supplies, secretary salaries, over heard,
legal and professional fees and license fees.  He thinks it is unfair to consider  the public defenders
contract as his salary.    

When Attorney Slavens started in 1997 with a contract of $115,000, the next bid was
$125,000.  Before he started with the contract the cost had gone up every year.   In 1999 he said he
was willing to negotiate the contract because he was interested in stability, long range and accepted
$93,000.

Attorney Slavens assured the Commissioners that he is doing a good job looking after the
defendants rights,  in getting them a preliminary hearings and suppression trials.  He thinks the
county is getting what they are paying for.

Attorney Slavens said that he had called several counties to see what they pay for public
defenders services and offered the following figures for comparisons. 

Beaver County $48,000 @ year $1,000 for appeals                203 cases
(Barnes & Allen have been doing appeals and are not willing to
continue the service)

Juab County $78,000 @ year Conflict and appeals 201 cases
(Milt Harmon and James Slavens trade conflict work)

Sevier County $65,000 @ year $9,000 for conflict council      211 cases

  Millard County  $93,000 @ year                  211 cases 

Attorney Slavens said that he would like to propose that he become a county employee with
insurance and state retirement benefits and he would be willing to negotiate his contract to attain this
request.  Both he and Attorney Jackson will check state law to see if that is a legal situation.  
Attorney Slavens pointed out that he:

• Lives in the area
• Has a business
• Hire employees
• Pays county taxes
• Holds swimming passes/golf passes
• Coaches youth teams
• Cares about the community
• Plans to build other structures
• Wife has a business and is the high school drill team instructor
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Commissioner Cooper wants to said the defendants rights need to be protected and they are 
prosecuted to the full degree of the law.

Attorney LeRay Jackson said that the system works well.  He will be working on a  contract
that will be can reviewed by the Commissioners.   Consideration may be given to local attorneys.  
Attorney Jackson asked Attorney Slavens to share any information with each other while  drafting
the  contract.  

PUBLIC INPUT

Dean Draper,  a Millard County citizen, handed out copies of an agenda and the  Utah
Division of Water Rights draft agreements being created between the State of Nevada and the State
of Utah on the aquifers on the west desert.  The documents had been put on a website and then 
quickly removed.  

The draft states that the agreement will be signed in Baker, Nevada on the tentative date of 
September 5, 2006.  There is great concern about the acceleration of the time line of the agreements. 
 Mr. Draper feels that the documents were posted on the website following  protocol and then
withdrawn when someone else  found out they were there.    The way the agreement  is written
Millard County will be bound to it. 

Commissioner Cooper said that unless Millard County signs the agreement we are bound 
by nothing. 

Dean Draper said they will hold public hearings before the agreement is signed.
Commissioner Smith said the Commissioners had been told there would be public hearings

held and the Commissioners would be able to review all the data  prior to the hearing and the
agreement.   The Commissioners had been told they would be informed by UDNR Micheal Styler
and Senator Bennett’s Office and they haven’t been contacted.

Commissioner Cooper said they wished they had confidence in the state to be able to say they
would agree with their agreement, but they will proceed with caution.

The Las Vegas Sun has talked to Michael Styler and he had commented that a big part of the
Utah effort is on how much water is being used by people and wildlife.   The concerns of Utah
residents are foremost and  Governor Huntsman has  met with them and told them he would not
allow their lives to be destroyed.  He wants to keep their water rights whole.   The draft agreement
shows he is the signatory and  Allen Biaggi will be Nevada’s signatory.   

Mr. Draper said that after reading the draft it appears Utah is handling the agreement and
Millard County will do little else than show up at the hearing.

Commissioner Smith said they have a firm commitment with Millard County to be able to
review the agreement.  Millard County has sign off authority as a review committee.

Mr. Draper said that according to the article the draft will be delivered to Nevada on Friday,
July 14, 2006.

Mr. Draper said he  attended the meeting in Baker, NV where the BARCASS study was
being  discussed.   The study defined the limits given  by Congress to just obtain certain amounts of
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data and that data  did not mean they were to go out and test wells and etc. to determine whether
there was sufficient ground water.    The statements made in BARCASS II said it in order to
substantiate all the data to say this is a viable program would take 6-10 years and the State of Utah
is trying to do it in less than six weeks.  The state will not be drilling new wells but will take an
existing model and make it operational to try and determine the flow and the discharge in the aquifer. 

Derek Anderson, Troop 153, asked the Commissioners how the county maintains the county
roads?

Commissioner Smith said that county gets money to maintain the roads in a couple of ways.
C When gas is purchased at the gas stations a certain amount goes to a gas  tax money

and the state gives a certain percent back to the counties that is used to maintain the
roads.  

C A certain percentage of property taxes goes into the general fund and a portion is also
used to maintain the roads. 

Jonathan Fitch  asked how does the county pay for the jail?
Commissioner Cooper answered that the jail is paid for by tax money and a program where

the county contracts state inmates for the state and receives revenues from housing state inmates. 
The county averages about 30-40 inmates and has capacity for 100 inmates.     The state inmate
population fluctuates as the number of county inmates increases or decreases.  

Parker Smith asked LeRay Jackson what he was going to do when he retired?
Attorney Jackson said that he was going to fish, learn to play golf and become a better

gardener.  He would like to purchase the adjoining forty acres and expand his yard.

Aaron Porter asked how many people live in Millard County?
Commissioner Walker said the figures varies and runs about 13,220.  Millard County is one

of the least populated counties in Utah. 

Nathan Evans asked how much money do you make a year?
Commissioner Walker said the Commissioners make about$37,000 which is less than most

elected officials.  
Attorney Jackson said he makes about $83,000.

The scouts were asked what rank they held.  The scouts responded naming  their current
rankings. 

  Derek Anderson asked when the courthouse was built?  (It was built in the year of 1920). 
(The Commission chamber is where court used to be held before the new court facilities were built.)

Luke Porter asked how long Millard County has been a  county?
This was a territorial state capitol and it probably became a county 1986 when Utah became
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a state.

Logan Smith asked when the county was going to build the John Cooper Memorial Building? 
(Commissioner Cooper said that it will never happen.)

The question was asked, How long have you been Commissioners?    
Commissioner Smith said 3.5 years.  Commissioner Walker  1.5 years and she just won the

primary election.  Commissioner Cooper said he has been a Commissioner 6 years.  Attorney
Jackson said he had been here over 20 years and Janice Robins said she had been with the county
14 years.  

Commissioner Smith said the Commissioners are over the county budget.  They over see
what each department spends.   The budget is over 12 million dollars and 6 million dollars from
property taxes and the rest is from county services and fees that are collected. 

POSSIBLE CLOSED MEETING PURSUANT TO UTAH CODE ANNOTATED SECTION 52-4-
4&5

There were none. 

WHERE UPON THE MEETING ADJOURNED

Commissioner Smith made a motion to adjourn the meeting.
Commissioner Cooper SECONDED the motion.  The voting was unanimous and the meeting

adjourned at 11:35 a.m..

Attest:_______________________________        Approved:_____________________________
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